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WELCOME BY THE HEAD TEACHER 

FAILTE GU BUN-SGOIL EOLAIGEARRAIDH

Dear Parent/Guardian, 

I am happy to welcome you and your child to Eoligarry Primary School. We hope you will find our school a warm and caring place where your child is made to feel he/she belongs. 

The next seven years are very important to you and your son/daughter and we are looking forward to sharing his/her development with you! 

We want you to work in partnership with staff and help us to provide a happy learning environment. We want you to encourage your child to work hard and behave well. If at anytime you are concerned about your child please come and tell us. 

We hope you will see the school as an integral part of the community and that you will become involved in activities and events within the school. We want you to take an interest in what your child is doing at school. 

As teachers we aim to offer the highest standard of teaching and learning by providing planned learning experiences matched to the needs of pupils. We hope to encourage all pupils to do their best in everything they do. 

Since this handbook may not answer all your questions about the school please feel free at any time to contact the school for an appointment to discuss matters with myself or another member of staff. 

May I assure you that the Staff at Eoligarry Primary will endeavour to provide the best possible education for your child(ren). 

We look forward to having a happy and successful partnership with you and your child.

Yours Sincerely
MF Mac Neil 
Headteacher

SECTION ONE – GENERAL INFORMATION ABOUT THE SCHOOL

Name of Headteacher: Ms Mary Flora Mac Neil
Name & Address of School: 

Eoligarry Primary School

Eoligarry

Northbay 

Isle of Barra

HS9 5YD

Telephone Number: 01871 817231 / 01871 890222

Fax Number: 01871 890287
Email Address: eoligarryschool@gnes.net
Parent Council Email Address: merianmacneil@aol.com


About the School 

Stages of Education provided for: Primary 1-3 & Primary 4-7

Present Roll: 17

Gaelic Medium Education: No

Organisation of the School Day
Start Time: 8:50am
Morning Break: 10:45am

Lunch Time: 12:40am

Afternoon Break: N/A

Finish Time: 2:55pm

PE Days for Pupils are: Friday

Assembly Days for Pupils are: Monthly

SCHEME OF SCHOOL ATTENDANCE 2013-2014

	School Status
	Affects
	Date
	Attendance Days

	Open 
	Teachers
	Monday, 12 August 2013
	42

	Open 
	Pupils 
	Thursday, 15 August 2013
	39

	Close 
	Teachers/Pupils 
	Tuesday, 8 October 2013
	 


Winter 2013
Attendance Days

	School Status
	Affects
	Date
	Attendance Days

	Open 
	Teachers
	Tuesday, 22 October 2013 
	44

	Open 
	Pupils
	Thursday, 24 October 2013 
	42

	Close 
	Teachers/Pupils 
	Friday, 20 December 2013
	 


Spring 2014

Attendance Days 

	School Status
	Affects
	Date
	Attendance Days

	Open 
	Teachers/Pupils
	Tuesday, 7 January 2014
	56

	Close
	Teachers/Pupils
	Thursday, 13 February 2014
	

	Open
	Teachers/Pupils
	Wednesday, 19th February 2014
	

	Close 
	Teachers/Pupils 
	Friday, 28 March 2014
	


Summer 2014
Attendance Days

	School Status
	Affects
	Date
	Attendance Days

	Open 
	Teachers/Pupils 
	Monday, 14 April 2014
	53

	Close 
	Teachers/Pupils 
	Thursday, 17 April 2014
	

	Open 
	Teachers/Pupils 
	Tuesday, 22 April 2014
	

	Close 
	Teachers/Pupils 
	Friday, 27 June 2014
	


In-service days have already been deducted from the total given above for pupils.

In-service 2013-14

	Closure Reason
	Dates
	Days Off

	In-service
	12, 13, 14 August 2013
	3 days

	In-service
	22, 23 October 2013
	2 days


Total Attendance 2013-14

	Attendance For
	Total

	Teacher
	195 days

	Pupil
	190 days


Dates for Information

	Event
	Date

	National Mod
	11 – 19 October 2013

	Good Friday
	18 April 2014

	Proposed start date for session 2014/15
	11 August 2014 (Teachers)
14 August 2014 (Pupils)


All holiday dates and information is available on the council website.          www.cne-siar.gov.uk
SCHOOL AIMS, VISION & VALUES    
oligarry    
chool     
eally    
ares
Staff at Eoligarry Primary will ensure that pupils will become: 

Effective Contributors, We will: 

· Ensure our pupils can communicate effectively in many different situations 

· Help them to think critically and develop team skills in many contexts
Successful Learners, We will: 

· Provide a broad and balanced curriculum which challenges and motivates all pupils 

· Provide a range of teaching and learning experiences in a fun and innovative 
Responsible Citizens, We will: 

· Ensure that our pupils develop respect, knowledge and understanding of their world and local heritage 

· Help our pupils to make informed life choices and decisions 
Confident Individuals, We will: 

· Help our pupils to develop and grow in confidence in a safe and caring environment 

· Develop independence, achieve success and life skills 

At Eoligarry Primary School we the pupils aim to be: 
· Effective Contributors, We will aim to: 

· take part in all activities and work as a team as well as listen to others’ views 

· contribute to our best ability 
Successful Learners, We will aim to: 

· Try to complete our work with pride and try our best 

· Contribute our ideas to improve our school and follow our school rules 
Responsible Citizens, We will aim to: 

· take responsibility for our actions and respect others 

· appreciate our local environment, local heritage and the Gaelic culture 
Confident Individuals, We will aim to: 

· become independent learners and appreciate our talents 

· be enterprising 

Our Vision is to:

To have a Happy, Caring and Inclusive School where everyone is Valued, shows Respect and strives to be the best they can.
Our Values are:

Courage, Equality, Excellence, Respect, Friendship, Inspiration and Determination
Transfer and Transition 
Transfer from primary to secondary school

When pupils complete P7 they will transfer to:

Castlebay Community School , Castlebay, Barra Telephone Number, 01871 810 471   (100)

Transitions
Sgoil Araich/Nursery
Pre School Education enrolment usually takes place in February on a date notified to parents by local press advertisement.  Children aged 2½ can be enrolled at the group if there is sufficient space and that their birthday falls before the 28th of February of the current academic year.  If demand for places outweighs supply, priority will be given to children eligible for their pre school funded place.  Children securing a funded place are entitled to 475 hours over 38 weeks and a maximum of 12½ hours pre school education will be provided in any one week.  Children who enrol in the nursery will be invited into the nursery before they begin to experience a little of the nursery atmosphere and to meet the nursery staff.
More information can be obtained from the Nursery Manager:  Mrs A MacLean, Castlebay Community School.

Transfer from Nursery to Primary
Before leaving nursery, a profile and transition record for each child will be prepared by nursery staff to hand over to hand over to Primary School staff to ensure a smooth transition and continuity of education for the child transferring to Primary.  There will also be a number of visits to the Primary Class in the lead up to the child commencing in P1.

Primary School Admissions
Children who will be four years of age by 28th February 2013 are eligible for infant enrolment in August 2013.  Enrolment takes place at the beginning of February, on a date specified by press advertisement.

At the time of enrolment, parents should bring their child’s Medical Certificate and should inform the school of any medical problems or special needs which their child may have.  New entrants are invited into the school in June prior to entry to sample some typical P1 activities.
Other children, whose families have just moved into our catchment area, should be accompanied by a parent or guardian on their first day of reporting to school if they have not already been in contact with the school.
Parents who wish to apply for a place at a school other than the local Primary School for new enrolments should apply in writing to the;

Head of Education and Resources, 
Education and Children’s Services Department, 
Sandwick Road, 
Stornoway, 
HS1 2BW, 
indicating the name of the school that they wish their child to attend.

Primary to Secondary Transfer
Primary 7 pupils begin their transition experience in August where they will in secondary school all day and are able to meet and get to know each other and their teachers.
Placing Requests
As a parent, you have the right to make a Placing Request to be educated in a school other than the local school.  Every effort will be made to try to meet parental wishes but you should note that it is not always possible to grant every Placing Request to a particular school.

If you wish to make a Placing Request, you should complete the appropriate form (available from school) and return it to Louise Smith, Principal Officer, Education and Children’s Services, 
Comhairle nan Eilean Siar, 
Sandwick Road, 
Stornoway
HS1 2BW.  
If a Placing Request is successful, parents will be responsible for the safety and transportation costs of their child to and from their chosen school.

Attendance and Absence

If your child cannot attend school because of illness or other circumstances, the school should be notified by note or by telephone by 9.30am. It is also useful if a note can be sent to the school explaining any long term absence in advance of the pupils return to the school.

The category of Authorised Absence includes absences deriving from reasons such as:-

· Sickness

· Medical & Dental treatment

· Bereavement

· Short term exceptional domestic circumstances

· Agreed debates, sports, musical or theatrical productions not arranged by or in conjunction with the school.

The category of Unauthorised Absence includes absences deriving from reasons such as:-

· Unexplained absences

· Most family holidays taken during term time

· Truancy
If you are intending to withdraw your child from school during term time, please contact the school office for the relevant form which must be filled in. 
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School Uniform
The colours are a navy blue sweatshirt and a gold coloured polo-shirt.
Some forms of dress are unacceptable in school, on the grounds of Health and Safety, or on moral grounds;

items of dress which can raise Health and Safety concerns are loose-fitting clothes, dangling earrings, shell suits and jackets made of flammable materials;

items of dress which raise moral grounds of concern are those which carry advertising, particularly relating to alcohol and tobacco, or questionable designs carrying offensive or dubious slogans or messages;

Items of dress which raise other concerns are those which could encourage factional identification, such as football and other team colours.

Eoligarry Primary School Uniforms are available from Tesco.com. 

http://www.clothingattesco.com/icat/embschoolwear/
 5% cash donation goes back to Eoligarry School. It is advised that you allow three weeks delivery.
Footwear and Clothing Grants

All parents in receipt of Family Credit or Income Support are eligible for a clothing grant to ensure that their children are able to make use of educational provision.  Application forms for clothing grants are available from the Department of Education and Children’s Services, Sandwick Road, Stornoway, Tel 01851 703773.
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Fruit and vegetables Bread, other cereals and potatoes

Meat, fish and alternatives  Foods containing fat Milk and dairy foods
Foods and drinks containing sugar

There are five main groups of valuable foods




School Meals

Primary and Secondary School Menus offer healthy and tasty meal options which reflect the Scottish Government food and drink legal requirements for school lunches.  Children of parents in receipt of Income Support are entitled to free meals. Did you know that if you qualify for free meals you could also be entitled to £120 off your electricity bill if you are a registered Scottish Hydro Electric customer?
Money for Lunches should be paid to the office weekly in advance along with your Childs menu choices. (£1.85 per day)
Packed Lunch is the responsibility of parents; they should be in line with the healthy eating policy of the school. All dine together with the staff at lunch time.

£5 is also paid each term for the children to receive toast twice a week at break time. Fruit is provided free of charge two days a week. 
Please note for banking purposes school meals should be paid for at the beginning of the week.
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Travel to and from School

Primary School Children living two miles or more from school and Secondary School Children living three miles or more from school are entitled to free transport.  

Children who are not eligible for free transport will have to pay for transport if they make use of it. It will be possible for parents to buy weekly books of tickets or purchase a termly / session pass.

Children attending this school rather than their local catchment’s school (as placing requests) are not entitled to free transport. However if this school is a pupil’s nearest Gaelic Medium Unit then they are entitled to free transport.

Details of charges and how to apply as well as the school transport policy and transport appeal forms are available at; http://www.cnesiar.gov.uk/education/schooltransport.asp
It is the parent’s responsibility to make sure their child arrives at the pick up point on time and behaves in a safe and acceptable manner while boarding, travelling in and leaving the vehicle.  Children who misbehave can lose their right to home to school transport.
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Communication with Home

From time to time your child will bring home important and routine communications from the school.  Parents are encouraged to check their child’s schoolbag for the communications. Eoligarry School is an Eco friendly school and we encourage communication by email, website and text messaging.

School Ethos

Eoligarry School has strong links with the wider community.  Garadh a’ Bhagh a’ Tuath helps with our school garden project and we work with the local Thrift Shop through our Rag Bag project.  The emergency services visit our school regularly, in particular the local police who come in to discuss road safety, cycling proficiency and many other topics.  Our monthly assemblies are open to the whole community. 
Unexpected Closures

It may be necessary, occasionally, to close the school at short notice and send the pupils home, for example, in exceptionally bad weather or if the electricity or heating faults.  If parents are not regularly at home during school hours, they should always make arrangements to have someone available to receive their children should such an emergency occur.  The school will ask each parent at the point of enrolment to provide the address and/or telephone number of a parson who can be contacted in these circumstances.  Please ensure this information is kept updated and notify the school of any changes.

Parents should also feel free to contact the school if they are concerned about the safety of the children because of severe weather conditions and are free to call for them at any time.

The School will issue you with a copy of the telephone chain numbers. This should be used by all parents in the event of unexpected closures.
Mobile Phones

We generally discourage pupils from bringing mobile phones or other valuable items to school. These include MP3 players, and other electronic equipment. If for any reason such equipment is taken into school, it should be left in the school office until the end of the school day. The school does not accept any responsibility for such equipment particularly if these rules have not been adhered to.
Complaints, Comments and Suggestions Procedure

We are keen that you should be completely satisfied about your child’s education and we encourage feedback from parents and pupils.  We are, therefore, interested in feedback of all kinds, whether it be compliments, suggestions or complaints.  If you have a complaint about the school, please let us know.  It is better that these things are shared openly and resolved fairly rather than being allowed to damage the relationship between the family and the school.  There will be no negative consequences arising from making a complaint and we will deal with the issue as confidentially as possible.  If we have made a mistake we will apologise quickly and clearly and try to put things right.

There are some things which you should take note of in relation to making a complaint:

Please make any complaints initially to the Head Teacher.  This makes sure that the school knows what is going on and has an opportunity to respond and resolve the issue.

If you are unhappy with the service or with our response then you will have the right to take the matter further.  You can put your complaint in writing or fill in a complaint form.  
Completed forms should be sent to: 

      Director of Education and Children’s Services, 

      Comhairle nan Eilean Siar, 

      Sandwick Road, 

      Stornoway,

      Isle of Lewis,

      HS1 2BW.
If you are still unhappy after further investigation and reply you can take the matter up with the Scottish Public Services Ombudsman.  The reply will include the contact details.
Medical & Health Information
Parents with Pupils requiring medication (short/long term) should inform the school if medication is required during school hours. Medication will then be stored in the school office. Pupils should not carry or administer medicines themselves (with the exception of inhalers). It is essential that every parent keeps the school informed of any developments or changes to any long term health care needs. In the event of continued health problems an appropriate health care plan will be drawn up with the school involving parents, pupil, staff and healthcare professionals.
In the event of a medical emergency the parent/guardian will be contacted by phone to advise of the situation and the course of action deemed necessary. 
It is important to keep the school up to date with emergency contact numbers and mobile phone numbers. The nominated First Aider for the school is Morag Wilson, Auxiliary.
The school nurse checks Eyesight for P1’s and at other times if there is a concern.

Hearing checks when required

Height and Weight checks in P1 and at other times if required

The school dentist visits annually to check P1 and P7 pupils.

No treatment is given but Parents/Carers attention is drawn to any arising issues.  The Childsmile programme supports good oral health by providing tooth varnishing to all pupils at our school.
SECTION TWO – PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT IN THE SCHOOL

Parental Involvement

“There is considerable agreement that parental involvement in education has a positive influence on children’s learning. Research has shown that when parents are effectively involved in their child’s education, children do better, not only in terms of attainment, but also better attendance, improved behaviour and better attitudes to learning.” (CNES Parental Involvement Strategy): http://187.187.1.42/internet/education/policiesprocedures/documents/policy/Parental%20Involvement%20Strategy.pdf
The Parentzone web site provides useful information for parents on a wide range of issues: http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone/
We welcome contact with parents of current or prospective pupils. In addition to various meetings which are arranged for specific purposes during the year, parents may phone the school and make appointments to speak to the class teacher.

Eoligarry School encourages parents to bring their skills into the school and share them with the pupils. Environmental skills, Enterprise skills, Crafts and many other skills have been promoted by parents and this practice is encouraged to enhance our curriculum for excellence in the school.
PARTNERSHIP WITH PARENTS

Parents are always welcome to visit our school. Time is willingly given to parents and their involvement within the school is encouraged. Parents are encouraged to support the school in many ways and a help to escort children on outings.

School volunteers – disclosure Scotland checks

Comhairle nan Eilean Siar’s policy is that to ensure the protection of both pupils and volunteers, voluntary helpers in schools are checked through Disclosure Scotland

(on an” enhanced disclosure” basis) if they:

Have one to one contact with children/vulnerable people

Are in an isolated situation with the child/vulnerable person

Have regular and ongoing contact (including group leaders)

Will be supervising children/vulnerable people alone

Will be involved in activities where there is an overnight stay(s) away from home.

If you currently participate in school activities as a volunteer and wish to continue, or if you wish to start volunteering, you will be asked to complete a Disclosure Scotland application form. New volunteers will also be asked to complete an application form for volunteers.

If you would like to volunteer to participate in school activities please do not hesitate to contact us.

Parent Council
The role of the Parent Council is to:

Support the school in its work with parents

Represent the views of all parents

Encourage links between the school, parents, pupils, pre school groups and the wider community

Report back to the Parent Forum (all parents are members of the Parent Forum).

Parents/Carers are encouraged to volunteer or put themselves forward to be chosen as representatives of the Parent Council.  The Parent Council meets several times per school term.  All meetings are open and parents are welcome to attend.

Merian MacNeil

Chairperson
merianmacneil@aol.com


01871 890 781

Pupil Conduct

A partnership between the school and parents is required in order to ensure the best possible standard of pupil conduct.  Pupils are expected to set themselves high standards in appearance and behaviour.  School rules are relatively simple and few in number to allow for the smooth running of the school.  The general aim is to produce an atmosphere of friendly co-operation, encouraging respect and consideration for other persons and other property.

Dealing with Bullying
The School aims to provide a safe and caring environment for all who enter its doors and in which each child feels valued, confident and secure. A range of issues relating to relationships, tolerance and emotional health are regularly discussed as part of the Health and Wellbeing programme and children are encouraged to discuss any problems, worries or concerns they may have with their teachers and/or other adults in the school as soon as possible. 
Occurrence of bullying will hopefully be minimised if staff, pupils and parents work in partnership to fulfil the recommendations of the Anti-Bullying Policy. Parents should inform the School immediately if they become aware of any incidents of bullying and should keep a written record of any incidents including the date, the children involved, and what happened. This will help the school to deal with the situation and agree the best way to support the child inside and outside the school. Any instances of bullying will be dealt with in line with the school’s policy on bullying and discipline

Pupil Council 
We have a School Committee and most of the pupils are members, pupils are involved in attending meetings to discuss Eco, Enterprise and pupil council issues and ways to improve the school environment. Meeting are held on a regular basis throughout the term

SECTION THREE – THE SCHOOL CURRICULUM 

Curriculum for Excellence

Curriculum for Excellence is built around a commitment to giving every child the best possible chance to realize their full potential and become:

· Successful Learners
· Confident Individuals 

· Responsible Citizens 

· Effective Contributors

There are eight curricular areas. 
· Sciences

· Languages (including English, Gaelic, classical and modern languages)

· Mathematics

· Expressive Arts

· Social Studies

· Technologies

· Health and Wellbeing

· Religious and Moral Education

Curriculum for Excellence will be based on seven principles which will underpin all the learning experiences of children and young people throughout their 3-18 education. Purposes of the 3-18 curriculum; to enable all young people to become:

Effective Contributors - with: an enterprising attitude, resilience, self-reliance and able to: 

· Communicate in different ways and in different settings 

· Work in partnership and in teams 

· Take the initiative and lead 

· Apply critical thinking in new contexts 

· Create and develop 

· Solve problems 

Successful Learners - with enthusiasm and motivation for learning, determination to reach high standards of achievement, openness to new thinking and ideas and able to: 

· Use literacy communication and numeracy skills 

· Use technology for learning think creatively and independently 

· Learn independently and as part of a group make reasoned evaluations 

· Link and apply different kinds of learning in new situations. 

Responsible Citizens - with respect for others, commitment to participate responsibly in political, economic, social and cultural life and able to: 

· Develop knowledge and understanding of the world and Scotland's place in it 

· Understand different beliefs and cultures 

· Make informed choices and decisions 

· Evaluate environmental, scientific and technological issues 

· Develop informed, ethical views of complex issues. 

Confident Individuals - with self-respect, a sense of physical, mental and emotional wellbeing, se-cure values and beliefs, ambition, and able to: 

· Relate to others and manage themselves 

· Pursue a healthy and active lifestyle 

· Be self-aware 

· Develop and communicate their own beliefs and view of the world 

· Live as independently as they can 

· Assess risk and make informed decisions 

· Achieve success in different areas of activity. 

Curricular Levels 

	Level:    


	Stage:

	Early:  


	Pre-School and P1 



	First:   


	To the end of P4, but earlier for some children 



	Second:


	To the end of P7, but earlier for some children 



	Third & Fourth: 


	S1-S3, but earlier for some. The fourth level broadly equates to SCQF level 4 



	Senior Phase: 


	S4-S6 




For more information see; 
http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/thecurriculum/
Active learning is learning which engages and challenges children and young people’s thinking using real-life and imaginary situations. It takes full advantage of the opportunities for learning presented by:

· spontaneous play

· planned, purposeful play

· investigating and exploring

· events and life experiences

· focused learning and teaching.

ASSESSMENT

Assessment is the means of obtaining information, which allows teachers, pupils and parents to determine what a pupil is actually achieving in relation to expectations of achievement and drawing conclusions from that comparison. Each child’s progress is assessed by his/her class teacher throughout the year. Pupils are given the opportunity to discuss their progress and assess their performance. Teachers choose a variety of methods to capture what pupils say, write, make and do, but teachers use their professional judgement on a day to day

basis as they observe pupils engaging in activities to assess progress.

The National Assessment Resource (NAR)

The National Assessment Resource is an online resource which is available to teachers and has been designed to support assessment approaches within the Curriculum for Excellence framework. It can be used by teachers to assist them in making decisions about a child’s progress and achievement.

Assessment is for Learning

Within class, teachers use a number of strategies within the Assessment is for Learning model to provide better feedback for pupils, which in turn leads to improved performance and achievement. 

Assessment is for Learning recognises that children learn best when:
· They understand what they are trying to learn and what is expected of them.

· They are given feedback about the quality of their work and what they can do to make it better.

· They are given advice about how to go about making improvements.

· They are fully involved in deciding what needs to be done next and who can give them help if they need it.
Teachers report on pupils' progress and attainment across the whole curriculum, using their professional judgement and the evidence available to them from continuous formative assessments undertaken throughout the year in relation to nationally agreed and understood standards.

Cognitive Abilty Tests (CATs)

Cognitive Abilty Tests assess a pupil’s ability to reason with and manipulate different types of symbols. These symbols are in the form of words, quantities, and special, geometric or figural patterns. It is the policy of Comhairle nan Eilean Siar to offer CAT’s to pupils in P5, P7 and S2. The three tests give an overall educational profile of the pupil and help teachers to set realistic targets for pupils. All parents are informed of their child’s CAT scores via Pupil Reports and the scores are explained to parents at parent-teacher appointments.

Standardised Assessments

It is the practice of the Local Education Authority to undertake a variety of standardised assessments with pupils across a range of stages. Such assessments provide teaching staff with useful information which can better inform the delivery of learning and teaching activities for our pupils. Other assessments can be used to provide a baseline, in order to be able to assess progress over time and can also allow comparisons to be made with other standardised materials. The results of any standardised assessments carried out with pupils by teaching staff will be discussed with parents at Parent-Teacher appointments.
Assessment is the means of obtaining information which allows teachers, pupils and parents to determine what a pupil is actually achieving in relation to expectations of achievement and drawing conclusions from that comparison. Teachers report on pupils' progress and attainment across the Whole curriculum, using their professional judgement and the evidence available to them from continuous Assessment throughout the year. National assessment for Maths, Reading and Writing is no Longer being used. We are awaiting confirmation from the Local Authority for assessment procedures. Reports on pupil's progress are an important form of communication between home and school. Up to date reports on all aspects of a child’s progress, for which we are responsible, are made:

To parents at short notice, when and if a special request is made;

Verbally at parents’ meetings

Written reports twice a year;

To itinerant staff, receiving schools;

Other professionals (e.g. Educational Psychologist, Social Worker);

Parents' evenings are held twice per year, in November and May/June, when parents can discuss their child’s progress with the class teacher. In addition to these scheduled evenings, parents are welcome to make an appointment to discuss any matter which is causing concern?

Reporting to Parents

Reporting will involve the learner and will engage parents actively in their child’s learning. It will also describe strengths and areas for development, show progress in the eight curricular areas, show achievement within one of the six levels, demonstrate achievement in different context, share learning goals and next steps and identify specific support for individual pupils. There is a written Formal Report produced once a year and reporting to parents is done throughout the year through Parents evenings, Personal learning Plans, Targets etc.

Homework

Homework is an important part of school work as it enhances work being done in class. It provides opportunities for individual work and develops good habits and self-discipline. It provides information to both parents and teachers. Regular homework should generate a variety of learning experiences additional to school lessons and in that sense quality is always more important than quantity.

There are various types of work which a pupil can do out-with the formal classroom, e.g.:-

· Consolidation e.g. Tables, spelling, reading.

· Written exercises.
· Topic work

· Research in any curricular area.
Homework is issued to pupils on a Monday to be returned completed and signed by a parent on the Friday. In the infant class pupils may require work to be completed every night, this will be explained to parent in their child’s homework diary.
It is the school’s policy to give homework to all children beginning in P1. Year by year, the amount of homework that we set may increase gradually, as will its difficulty, but with certain differences of individual needs being catered for.

By P7, we hope that the children are mature enough to cope, on occasion, with several varied tasks being given to them for homework.
WHAT CAN PARENTS DO TO HELP?

The most important thing to do is simply to take an interest in the child’s work. For example, in the early primary years, it is useful simply to discuss what a child has done that day. Parents should help children quickly establish a routine (e.g. a set time to do homework each evening). Homework should be done in an appropriate place (warm, well lit place free of distractions e.g. television). All children should have access to basic things such as pencils, pens, rubbers and rulers. Teachers will set homework which is useful and relevant. Teachers will also mark any written work as quickly as possible. Parents will be informed if a child regularly fails to do the set tasks. 
Sensitive aspects of Learning 
For sensitive aspects of Health and Wellbeing such as relationships, sexual health, drug and alcohol issues the school will advise parents of the content and involvement of health specialists in these areas.
School Policies

All School Policies are in the process of being updated in line with a Curriculum for Excellence and will be posted on the school’s website as they are finalized in consultation with parents.
SECTION FOUR – SUPPORT FOR PUPILS

Support for Pupils

We aim as far as is possible to educate pupils who have additional support needs alongside their peer group.  When necessary, extra help is provided.  This help is delivered in a flexible manner and the pupils can be seen individually, in a group or class.

The Additional Support Needs of the Children are identified through a process of Staged Assessment and Intervention.  The process of Staged Assessment and Intervention provides a structured system for identification, assessment, planning, review and record keeping for individual children who receive additional support of any kind.  The Getting it Right Approach for Children and Young People(GIRFEC) in the Western Isles puts in place a network to promote wellbeing so that children and young people get the right help at the right time.

All Looked After Children and Young People are considered to have additional support needs.  This is the case unless the school establishes they do not have additional support needs.  The Local Authority must consider whether each looked after child requires a Co-ordinated Support Plan (CSP).  The CSP is used to ensure a co-ordinated approach to providing support for children.  The CSP will summarise assessments carried out for the child, explain the nature of the child’s difficulties and outline the difficulties the Authority will take to support the pupil’s needs.  An assessment service is also provided by the teacher of children with visual and hearing impairment.  The Speech Therapist also visits the school to help any pupils who require support.

In addition, an Educational Psychologist advises on the varied behavioural and learning difficulties which all pupils can experience.  He can work directly with pupils and families if required.

Under the Equality Act 2010, the Education Authority is not allowed to discriminate against disabled pupils.

Mediation is provided by Resolve in the Western Isles.  It is a non-judgemental voluntary process which seems to resolve misunderstandings in the early stages to prevent them escalating.  Parents also have the right to have an advocate present at Mediation and this is available through Advocacy Western Isles.

Parents should also be aware of the following organisations which provide advice and further information.
Children in Scotland: Working for Children and their Families, trading as Enquire – a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SC003527.

Scottish Independent Advocacy Alliance, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SCO33576

Scottish Child Law Centre, a charitable body registered in Scotland under registration number SCO12741

Enquire is funded by the Scottish Government to provide information on the framework for supporting children who require additional support for learning and to encourage positive partnerships between families, schools and local authorities to ensure children get the right support.

Enquire – the Scottish advice service for additional support for learning

 Enquire offers independent, confidential advice and information on additional support for learning through:

          Telephone Helpline: 0845 123 2303

           Email Enquiry service: info@enquire.org.uk

           Advice and information is also available at http://www.enquire.org.uk
Further information locally can be obtained from the School or Area Principal Teacher of Learning Support.

Everyone within each learning community, whatever their contact with children and young people may be, shares the responsibility for creating a positive ethos and climate of respect and trust – one in which everyone can make a positive contribution to the wellbeing of each individual within the school and the wider community 

Getting it right for every Child (GIRFEC) is a Scottish Government imitative to provide a consistent way for people to work with all children and young people. The responsibilities of all include each practitioner’s role in establishing open, positive, supportive relationships across the school community, where children and young people will feel that they are listened to, and where they feel secure in their ability to discuss sensitive aspects of their lives; in promoting a climate in which children and young people feel safe and secure; in modelling behaviour which promotes health and wellbeing and encouraging it in others; through using learning and teaching methodologies which promote effective learning; and by being sensitive and responsive to the wellbeing of each child and young person. Practical responsibilities include understanding of anti-discriminatory, anti-bullying and child protection policies by all staff and knowledge of the steps to be taken in any given situation, including appropriate referral. 
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Child Protection
School staff provides support to children and young people in their daily work and have a vital role to help protect them from harm. School staff help keep children and young people safe and well by:

· Helping them learn about their personal safety

· Being a trusted adult who children and young people may turn to for help, and who will take them seriously

· Identifying when children and young people may need help

· Understanding the steps that must be taken when there are concerns for children’s and young people’s safety and well-being.
The school has a Child Protection Co-ordinator who will co-ordinate the school’s response to concerns for children and young people’s safety and wellbeing. The Authority has a designated officer for Child Protection who will ensure schools work effectively to keep children safe and well. If you have any concerns about the safety and wellbeing of a child or young person, including a ‘gut feeling’, talk about this to the school’s Child Protection Co-ordinator or another member of staff. Mary Flora Mac Neil (H.T) is our Child Protection Co-ordinator.
Transferring Education Facts about Pupils
Education authorities and the Scottish Government have collected data about pupils on paper forms for many years. We now work together with schools to transfer data electronically through the ScotXed programme. Thus Scottish Government has two functions: acting as a ‘hub’ for supporting data exchange within the education system in Scotland and the analysis of data for purposes within the Scottish Government itself.
Why do we need your data?
In order to make the best decisions about how to improve our education service, SEED and education authorities need accurate, up-to-date data about our pupils. We are keen to help all our pupils do well in all aspects of school life and achieve better exam results. Accurate and up-to-date data allows SEED, education authorities and schools to:

· Plan and deliver better policies for the benefit of all pupils,

· Plan and deliver better policies for the benefit of specific groups of pupils,

· Better understand some of the factors that influence pupil attainment and achievement,

· Target resources better.
Data Policy
The ScotXed programme aims to support schools and Local Authorities by supporting the collection, processing and dissemination of statistical information required for planning, management and monitoring of Scottish education services. 
A subset of this information is passed to the Scottish Government and National Statistics publications. Education data within Scottish Government is managed effectively by secure systems and is exploited as a valuable corporate resource, subject to confidentiality restraints. As part of its data policy, Scottish Government will not publish or make publicly available any information that allows individual pupils to be identified, nor will data be used by Scottish Government to take any actions in respect of individuals. Data is held securely and no information on individual pupils can or would be published by Scottish Government. 
The individual data collected by Scottish Government is used for statistical and research purposes only. We hope that the explanations
Your data protection rights
The collection, transfer, processing and sharing of ScotXed data is done in accordance with the Data Protection Act (1998). We also comply with the National Statistics Code of Practice requirements and other legislation related to safeguarding the confidentiality of data. The Data Protection Act gives you the right to know how we will use your data. This message can give only a brief description of how we use data. Fuller details of the uses of pupil data can be found on the ScotXed website. Scottish Government works with a range of partners including HM Inspectorate of Education and SQA. On occasion, we will make individual data available to partners and also academic institutions and organisations to carry out research and statistical analysis. In addition, we will provide our partners with information they need in order to fulfil their official responsibilities. Any sharing of data will be done under the strict control of Scottish Government, which will ensure that no individual level data will be made public as a result of the data sharing and that this data will not be used to take any actions in respect of an individual. Decisions on the sharing of data will be taken in consultation with relevant colleagues and individuals within and out with Scottish Government.
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POSITIVE BEHAVIOUR AND ANTI BULLYING POLICY

At Eoligarry Primary School we place great emphasis on your child’s personal and social development which is fundamental aspect of the education of the whole child. We aim to promote the awareness of the needs of others; values in society and for your child to take increasing responsibility of his/her own life. In achieving these aims children will be required to increase their knowledge and understanding about themselves, others, their immediate environment and the world in which they live. 

We feel we are very much a community at Eoligarry Primary School. A community which includes teaching, support staff, pupils and parents. As a community we reflect many values held in society, the school and the home. We believe there is also a considerable degree of consensus on social and moral values such as honesty, liberty, justice, fairness and respect for others. We feel it is important to promote these values through creating a warm, caring supportive atmosphere in the school in which all members of the school community know they are valued 

Eoligarry Primary School operates a Positive Behaviour Policy in school. Parental support is needed for the programme to be effective. Through this programme we hope to establish good behaviour from our children and to eliminate bullying. Pupils, parents, teachers and support staff all take collective responsibility for the promotion of positive behaviour in our school. The aims of the policy are that. 

Eoligarry Primary School is a safe, caring environment where all can teach and learn in a happy atmosphere. All who are involved with our school show respect and consideration for others? The school property and the property of those within school are looked after. Everyone in Eoligarry Primary School should take responsibility for making our school a happy place in which to work and learn. A copy of our Positive Behaviour and Anti Bullying Policy will be issued to every new child who enrols at Eoligarry Primary School. It outlines strategies used to promote Positive Behaviour, which include Circle Time. 

Parents should inform the School immediately if they become aware of any incidents of bullying. The child should be encouraged to discuss any worries or problems of this nature with the class teacher as soon as possible. 

Parents should keep a written record of any incidents including the date, the child(ren) involved, and what happened. This will help the school to deal with the situation and agree the best way to support the child inside and outside the school.

Religious and Moral Education

The intention of Religious Education is not to commend a particular religious view but to bring each child to a rational and sensitive understanding of what religion is and how this or her own experience relates to the religious process. At Christmas time the school will have a Nativity Play where parents and friends are invited to join us in this celebration of Christmas. We have a programme of study to develop informed attitudes to understanding other major world religions and aim to create a positive ethos and tolerance of all beliefs and practices. The Scottish Executive for Scotland has issued regulatory advice which makes clear that Religious and Moral Education should be taught, parents however have a statutory right to withdraw their children from religious and moral education and from religious observance and their wishes will be respected. Written notification of such withdrawal should be sent to the Headteacher.

Personal and social development is closely linked to R.M.E. Through a range of selected themes, staff will endeavour to provide the appropriate learning situations to enable pupils to learn personal and social skills. 

Active Schools

Active Schools work with schools and communities to help make sure children start active and stay active.  The fundamental aim is to offer children and young people the opportunities and motivation to adopt active, healthy lifestyles, now and into adulthood.  Our Active Schools Co-ordinator is Mr Russell Simpson.

Here are some examples of the activities which took place in the last session:

Schools Sports Day

Young Leaders Award
Walk a Mile
Skipping Challenge.

SECTION FIVE – SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT
	Standard & Quality Report

Each year the school publishes a Standards and Quality Report which highlights the school’s major achievements in the previous year. These include:-



	Health & Wellbeing
	Eco-Schools
	Enterprise
	Other

	· Cheerleading Workshop

· Road Safety / Car Safety from Local Constabulary

· Skipping Challenge

· P7 Young Leader Award

· Self-Esteem Workshop.

· Bullying Workshop

· S.F.A Coach

· Swimming Gala

· Childsmile Workshop

· Nativity Play

· Clean Plate Awards

· Fire Brigade Talk

· After School club: Drama

· Dane-a-thon
	· Eco Week

· Eco-conference

· Made Bunting from recycled items

· Planted herbs, flowers, vegetables in garden

· Waste & Water workshop

· Rag Bag Initiative

· Wear it Pink Day


	· STV Fundraising Appeal £846.00

· Sold Herbs and sold them at Local Produce Sale £21

· Designed & created a Jute Shopping Bag

· Isle of Barra Bunting Project

· Feis Bharraigh front cover

· Murals in Shelters

· Cockle Picking

· MSP Christmas Card competition


	· Choir came 2nd in Local Mod

· Dancing Exams for some pupils

· Science Workshop

· Mr Boom Workshop

· Monthly Assemblies

· P4-7Internet Safety

· Author Visit: Barry Hutchison P4-7




School Improvement Plan
The following priorities were identified this session and will be incorporated within the school’s improvement plan fro session 2012-2013

· Raising Standards in English Language & Literacy

· Moderate Standards in Expressive Arts across the Learning Community 

· To raise Standards in English Language & Literacy

· To develop a Health & Wellbeing programme in line with CfE.

·  To raise Improvements in Performance.
Please note: that the information in this school handbook is considered to be correct at the time of publication (December 2012), however, it is possible that there may be some inaccuracy by the start of the school term in August 2013.
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